
DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ  held on Tuesday , 26 November 2012.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, November 26, 2012 at 7:41 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Everett Merrill 

Keiona R. Miller 
Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry  





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present: 

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator


Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


ABSENT:

Council Member:
Lawrence La Ronde (excused)



The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Councilman Merrill.           


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


The Council President read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 12, 2011.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 13, 2011, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 15, 2011 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT: 

Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned the disposition of bluestone sidewalk in connection with the Manning Avenue, saying that it should be saved for possible installation in the historic district.   Further, he inquired after communications with the Department of Transportation (DOT) in relation to the Grove Street project.

Mr. Hollod replied that it had not been received from DOT, and that the Council had voted to accept the grant.

Mr. D’Amore asked about the advertisement of openings for Special Police Officers, and the Mayor assured that he would check into it.

Hal Hirsch, 74 Mercer Avenue, North Plainfield, hoped that everyone had made out alright following Sandy.  He reported that PSE&G had confirmed that a significant number of downed trees in the Borough and in the City of Plainfield were municipally-owned.  Mr. Stabile confirmed that the Mayor is very cautious about allowing trees in the municipal right of way.  Mr. Hirsch expressed concerns about maintaining trees on his property, then questioned Borough communications before, during and following the superstorm, saying that he had been looking for updates on the Borough’s website.  Mr. Hollod explained that the webmaster is off Borough premises, had lost electrical power and access to the internet.

Recognized by the Council President, Mr. Phoenix advised that North Plainfield was unique in the region in that it carried local storm-related information before, during and following Sandy by means of its own federally-licensed AM radio station on 1630 khz.  He explained the impact of widespread power outages causing most telephones, including cellular to fail.  Accordingly, residents had no television reception or internet access.  Even smartphones were impacted.  The Clerk indicated that the only reliable mass medium remaining to communicate with residents was the Borough’s own AM station, which he had personally wired to a portable generator at the DPW yard and programmed for the duration.  With the help of DPW and the police and fire departments, the generator was kept fueled and the station remained on the air throughout with vital local information including the location of charging centers, warming centers, community dinners, open food retailers, shelters, the odd/even gasoline rationing scheme, emergency warnings and phone numbers.  
The Mayor confirmed that not only aged trees but outdated utility poles in the Borough were at fault.  There were no details available from Somerset County about shelters until the morning of the storm.  Ed Ostroff of the School Board had been very helpful to open the middle school gym as a shelter, and it should be noted that the DPW had also done a fine job.

The Clerk went on to explain storm-related difficulties with conducting the Presidential Election, adding that he had personally decided to assure that all four polling places be maintained, even if generators were required, and that the radio had also broadcast addresses for all polls and the districts they covered.  He emphasized that any criticism of Borough communications during Sandy was undeserved, since the town was faced with blackout conditions and the only practical, reliable communications resource that could reach everyone was the radio, which was further supported by the electronic sign at generator-powered Borough Hall.  The sign also carried storm-related information including the radio station’s frequency.     
      
George Hellerman, 1300 Rock Avenue, North Plainfield, inquired after the role of the Red Cross in providing shelters.

The Mayor replied that shelter requirements had become more demanding, and that fewer and fewer locations that were previously acceptable as official shelters were now qualified.  The Red Cross is the County’s official shelter agency.

The Council President interjected that one of the major limiting requirements now in place for shelters was the availability of showers.  That has been the disqualifier of a number of previously official shelters, the Community Center included.  The Office of Emergency Management had been working on the shelter component before Sandy hit.  Their first major step will be establishing a muster point, and they will continue working on details.

NEW BUSINESS:
1.
Hatch Mott MacDonald Proposal – Design Services for Northwood Apartments Sanitary Sewer Replacement – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the project involved replacing a 500-foot line.  In Spring/Summer 2013, Community Development Block Grant monies will be received to support the project.  The resolution connected with the project is before the Council for its consideration this evening. 
2.
Approval of Final Payment Application and Change Order No. 1 to Crossroad Construction Corp. for Malcolm Ave. and Manning Ave. Roadway Improvements  – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod indicated that the project is closing out.  This represents the final payment.  Tonight’s change order reflects a reduction in the total project cost.
3.
Authorizing a Special Emergency Appropriation pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:4-54 to provide funds for response to the extraordinary expenses resulting from damage caused by Super Storm Sandy and further authorizing the issuance of Special Emergency Notes to fund such Special Emergency Appropriation – D.E.H.  The state allows the issuance of bonds or notes.  Tonight’s resolution prepared by the C.F.O. will cover a maximum of $2-million in costs related to the emergency.  To date, $350,000.00 has been spent.  No town could budget for such an event.  The Borough is also putting in for FEMA reimbursement, although these funds are not instantly available.  Mr. Hollod concluded that, for example, FEMA monies for which the Borough had applied in June of this year had just begun arriving before the superstorm.  The special emergency appropriation for Sandy, similar to that for funding the revaluation, will be used to cover cleanup and disposal costs which will likely exceed $500,000.00.   The Mayor remarked that FEMA had already been in the Borough, and he hoped that the recovery process continued moving forward at a good pace, since a lot of money had already been put out.  

OLD BUSINESS:
1.
Taxi/Limo Ordinance – L.L.R.   The Council President advised that the attorney’s office continued working on an updated ordinance, and that there will likely be further discussion on the topic before the year is out.  January 2013 will represent a new legislative session for the Council, and that will offer the opportunity to bring new ordinances to the fore.  
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:  

Mrs. Forbes reported that the town owes a great deal of thanks to the school system for their support during the election and for making their resources available during Sandy.  Reportedly, the schools did not sustain a great deal of damage, which was apparently confined to the Harrison School roof and trees down on school board property.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Merrill, seconded by Mr. Singleterry and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:21 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

11/26/12


